



## **Egypt - Researched and compiled by the Refugee Documentation Centre of Ireland on 16 June 2011**

### **Treatment of National Democratic Party supporters**

In June 2011 *Ahram Online* states:

“After four meetings of intensive debates and deliberations, the government-adopted National Consensus Conference, held at Parliament, recommended that leading members of ousted president Hosni Mubarak’s ruling National Democratic Party (NDP) be banned from carrying out any political activities for at least five years” (*Ahram Online* (14 June 2011) *Controversy over ban on former NDP leaders exercising political rights*).

In May 2011 a report issued by the *International Federation for Human Rights* states:

“The former ruling party NDP, another major institution, has been dismantled, in application of a Court’s decision. All its liquidated assets and properties will be handed over to the Government. The NDP announced that it accepted the decision and would not appeal it” (*International Federation for Human Rights* (17 May 2011) *The Price of Hope: Human Rights Abuses During the Egyptian Revolution*, p.25).

This report also notes:

“Several NDP leaders are currently under investigation for financing attacks on protesters by hiring a group of camel and horse riders from Cairo stables and using snipers to shoot at the demonstrators. The following people are currently detained for interrogation in Torah prison for those charges: Abdel Nasser El Gabry and Ibrahim El Khatib, former NDP members; Ibrahim Kamel, a senior NDP member. The latter has also been accused of instigating violent clashes between demonstrators and army forces on April 8th resulting in one dead and 71 injured. Other NDP members are being detained for interrogation in the same prison, for the time being they have only been charged with illegally amassing a fortune, despite being accused by activists of leading counterrevolution acts in organising bands of thugs” (*ibid*, p.23).

The *New York Times* in an article published in April 2011 points out:

“An Egyptian court on Saturday continued the process of dismantling Hosni Mubarak’s institutions of power when it formally dissolved the political organization that ruled the nation for decades, the National Democratic Party. In practical terms, the decision appears to simply formalize what had already occurred. Most of the party’s top leaders, including Mr. Mubarak and his son Gamal, are under arrest; its offices around the country were burned during the days of the popular uprising; and it had already been renamed the New National Democratic Party by those who had taken it over. But the move, by the Supreme Administrative Court, was seen as another effort by Egypt’s military leaders to appease public opinion, which grew angry and frustrated

with the slow pace of change and the initial delay in holding former officials accountable” (New York Times (16 April 2011) *Egyptian Court Formally Breaks Up Mubarak’s Party*).

The *New York Times* in April 2011 states:

“With its leaders jailed, the once-supreme National Democratic Party has already been relegated to history, but Egypt’s Supreme Administrative Court made it official on Saturday, ruling that the party would be dissolved and its assets seized by the government” (New York Times (16 April 2011) *As Inmates 23 and 24, Stunned Mubaraks Adjust*).

A report from *Nile News* in May 2011 points out:

“Participants in Egypt’s National Dialogue protested against the participation of some former ruling party members in the dialogue’s session held on 22 May. Addressing the conference’s second session, Dr Safwat Hijazi, member of the National Dialogue’s consultative committee, said “the revolution youths” participating in the conference were considering a decision to withdraw from the conference, adding that they would maintain their participation. He then urged the National Democratic Party (NDP) members at the session to leave the conference room” (Nile News (22 May 2011) *Participants in Egypt’s national dialogue protest NDP members’ participation*).

An article in the *Wall Street Journal* published in April 2011 states:

“...the list of party members who have been arrested or are under investigation has grown substantially in the past week” (Wall Street Journal (18 April 2011) *World News: Egypt’s Former Ruling Party Dissolved -- but Not Defunct*).

A report in *BBC News* from April 2011 states:

“An Egyptian court has ordered that the former ruling party of ousted President Hosni Mubarak should be dissolved. All assets of the National Democratic Party will be seized and handed to the government, the supreme administrative court ruled” (BBC News (16 April 2011) *Egypt: Mubarak’s former ruling party dissolved by court*).

This report also states:

“The dissolution of his party has been a key demand of the protesters who drove him from power. Its offices were among the buildings targeted during the uprising” (ibid).

An article in *The Guardian* from April 2011 states:

“On Monday, the ex-general secretary of Mubarak’s NDP party, Safwat el-Sherif, was arrested. Sherif, a one-time giant of Egyptian politics, is being held for 15 days on charges of misusing public funds” (The Guardian (13 April 2011) *Mubarak suffers reported heart attack while facing Egypt’s corruption claims*).

In March 2011 *The Guardian* notes:

“The NDP is blamed for corruption and fraud that marred every election during Mubarak's 29-year rule, and its members have been accused of attempting to disrupt Egypt's transition to democracy for fear of losing further power” (The Guardian (20 March 2011) *Egypt voters choose constitutional change as early results are released*).

The *Associated Press* in March 2011 states:

“In the NDP, Gamal Mubarak surrounded himself with mega-rich businessmen who sought political careers to promote their business interests. Between them, they introduced far-reaching economic reforms that benefited the businessmen. But any prosperity Egypt ever enjoyed never trickled to the impoverished majority. Several of those businessmen are now in prison and subject to criminal investigations as the ruling military pushes ahead with a campaign to cleanse the country from the corruption of the ousted regime” (Associated Press (8 March 2011) *Egypt court rejects Mubarak appeal of fund seizure*).

A report issued in February 2011 by the *International Crisis Group* comments on a night in January 2011 stating:

“By night's end, the capital was littered with burnt-out police vehicles, and the offices of the NDP and police stations across the country were smouldering” (International Crisis Group (24 February 2011) *Popular Protest in North Africa and the Middle East (I): Egypt Victorious?*, p.5).

An *Amnesty International* report issued in May 2011 notes on 28 January 2011 that:

“In Cairo, the ruling National Democratic Party (NDP) headquarters is set on fire by protesters” (Amnesty International (19 May 2011) *Egypt rises, Killings, detentions and torture in the '25 January Revolution'*, p.18).

## References

Ahram Online (14 June 2011) *Controversy over ban on former NDP leaders exercising political rights*

<http://english.ahram.org.eg/NewsContent/1/64/14242/Egypt/Politics-/Controversy-over-ban-on-former-NDP-leaders-exercis.aspx>

Accessed 16 June 2011

Amnesty International (19 May 2011) *Egypt rises, Killings, detentions and torture in the '25 January Revolution'*

<http://www.amnesty.org/en/library/asset/MDE12/027/2011/en/b33cf2ea-e057-4a34-905b-46a897c4fe6d/mde120272011en.pdf>

Accessed 16 June 2011

Associated Press (8 March 2011) *Egypt court rejects Mubarak appeal of fund seizure*

[http://www.lexisnexis.com/uk/legal/results/docview/docview.do?docLinkInd=true&risb=21\\_T12176192265&format=GNBFULL&sort=RELEVANCE&startDocNo=651&resultsUrlKey=29\\_T12176192268&cisb=22\\_T12176192267&treeMax=true&treeWidth=0&csi=147876&docNo=660](http://www.lexisnexis.com/uk/legal/results/docview/docview.do?docLinkInd=true&risb=21_T12176192265&format=GNBFULL&sort=RELEVANCE&startDocNo=651&resultsUrlKey=29_T12176192268&cisb=22_T12176192267&treeMax=true&treeWidth=0&csi=147876&docNo=660)

This is a subscription database  
Accessed 16 June 2011

BBC News (16 April 2011) *Egypt: Mubarak's former ruling party dissolved by court*

<http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-middle-east-13105044>

Accessed 15 June 2011

The Guardian (13 April 2011) *Mubarak suffers reported heart attack while facing Egypt's corruption claims*

<http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2011/apr/12/hosni-mubarak-hospitalised-egypt?INTCMP=SRCH>

Accessed 16 June 2011

The Guardian (20 March 2011) *Egypt voters choose constitutional change as early results are released*

<http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2011/mar/20/egypt-voters-yes-constitutional-change?INTCMP=SRCH>

Accessed 16 June 2011

International Crisis Group (24 February 2011) *Popular Protest in North Africa and the Middle East (I): Egypt Victorious?*

[http://www.crisisgroup.org/~media/Files/Middle%20East%20North%20Africa/North%20Africa/Egypt/101-Popular%20Protest%20in%20North%20Africa%20and%20the%20Middle%20East%20I%20-%20Egypt%20Victorious.pdf](http://www.crisisgroup.org/~/media/Files/Middle%20East%20North%20Africa/North%20Africa/Egypt/101-Popular%20Protest%20in%20North%20Africa%20and%20the%20Middle%20East%20I%20-%20Egypt%20Victorious.pdf)

Attachment not included due to IT limitations

Accessed 16 June 2011

International Federation for Human Rights (17 May 2011) *The Price of Hope: Human Rights Abuses During the Egyptian Revolution*

<http://www.unhcr.org/refworld/pdfid/4dd4d46d2.pdf>

Accessed 16 June 2011

New York Times (16 April 2011) *As Inmates 23 and 24, Stunned Mubaraks Adjust*

<http://www.nytimes.com/2011/04/17/world/middleeast/17egypt.html>

Accessed 16 June 2011

New York Times (16 April 2011) *Egyptian Court Formally Breaks Up Mubarak's Party*

<http://www.nytimes.com/2011/04/17/world/middleeast/17cairo.html?pagewanted=print>

Accessed 16 June 2011

Nile News (22 May 2011) *Participants in Egypt's national dialogue protest NDP members' participation*

[http://www.lexisnexis.com/uk/legal/results/docview/docview.do?docLinkInd=true&risb=21\\_T12176192265&format=GNBFULL&sort=RELEVANCE&startDocNo=1&resultsUrlKey=29\\_T12176192268&cisb=22\\_T12176192267&treeMax=true&treeWidth=0&csi=10962&docNo=1](http://www.lexisnexis.com/uk/legal/results/docview/docview.do?docLinkInd=true&risb=21_T12176192265&format=GNBFULL&sort=RELEVANCE&startDocNo=1&resultsUrlKey=29_T12176192268&cisb=22_T12176192267&treeMax=true&treeWidth=0&csi=10962&docNo=1)

THis This is a subscription database  
Accessed 16 June 2011

Wall Street Journal (18 April 2011) *World News: Egypt's Former Ruling Party Dissolved -- but Not Defunct*

[http://www.lexisnexis.com/uk/legal/results/docview/docview.do?docLinkInd=true&risb=21\\_T12176192265&format=GNBFULL&sort=RELEVANCE&startDocNo=171&resultsUrlKey=29\\_T12176192268&cisb=22\\_T12176192267&treeMax=true&treeWidth=0&csi=280015&docNo=180](http://www.lexisnexis.com/uk/legal/results/docview/docview.do?docLinkInd=true&risb=21_T12176192265&format=GNBFULL&sort=RELEVANCE&startDocNo=171&resultsUrlKey=29_T12176192268&cisb=22_T12176192267&treeMax=true&treeWidth=0&csi=280015&docNo=180)

This is a subscription database  
Accessed 16 June 2011

This response was prepared after researching publicly accessible information currently available to the Refugee Documentation Centre within time constraints. This response is not and does not purport to be conclusive as to the merit of any particular claim to refugee status or asylum. Please read in full all documents referred to.

### **Sources Consulted**

Amnesty International  
BBC News  
Electronic Immigration Network  
European Country of Origin Information Network  
Freedom House  
Google  
Human Rights Watch  
Human Security Gateway  
Immigration and Refugee Board of Canada  
Internal Displacement Monitoring Centre  
International Crisis Group  
International Relations and Security Network  
IRIN News  
Lexis Nexis  
Minority Rights Group International  
Online Newspapers  
Refugee Documentation Centre E-Library  
Refugee Documentation Centre Query Database  
Reliefweb  
Reuters  
United Kingdom Home Office  
United States Department of State  
UNHCR Refworld